

3211 Fourth Street, NE 202.541.3000 Washington, DC usccb.org 20017

January 24, 2025

Dear Senator,

As chairmen of the United States Conference of Catholic Bishops' (USCCB) Committee on Laity, Marriage, Family Life and Youth, and Committee on Catholic Education, we write in support of the Protection of Women and Girls in Sports Act of 2025 (<u>H.R. 28</u> and <u>S. 9</u>). On January 14, 2025, the House of Representatives passed this legislation, and we urge the Senate to consider and pass the Protection of Women and Girls in Sports Act of 2025 so it may become law.

Consistent with the USCCB's support for this legislation in the <u>117<sup>th</sup></u> and <u>118<sup>th</sup></u> Congresses and the Church's clear teaching on the equality of men and women, we reaffirm that, in education and in sports, we must seek to avoid any policies that undermine human dignity, including denial of a person's body, which is genetically and biologically female or male, or unequal treatment between women and men. Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972 was a needed landmark to establish equal educational opportunities for women and girls. The Protection of Women and Girls in Sports Act of 2025 would help ensure the continued viability of Title IX.

Equal treatment between women and men has particular relevance in athletics, where male competition in activities designated for women and girls can be both unfair and, especially in contact or interactive sports, unsafe. Such challenges will become increasingly common as the number of persons experiencing gender identity discordance rises steeply, especially among adolescents.<sup>1</sup> In general, males possess distinct physical differences, and therefore advantages, in a number of sports, and this is already playing out in athletic events worldwide.<sup>2</sup> Their stature can pose physical safety risks in high-contact or aggressive interactive sports. Neither of these concerns is remediated by cross-sex hormone procedures which are required by some athletic associations for participation in sports of the opposite sex, as they do not fully address disparities in average muscle mass, bone characteristics, and lung capacity once puberty is under way (which is typically the case for student athletes).<sup>3</sup> Further, the safety of the students who undergo hormone treatments themselves is a significant risk when such procedures, with unproven long-term results in developing bodies, are the recommended means to participate in the sport they love.<sup>4</sup>

The Protection of Women and Girls in Sports Act of 2025 would begin to address these issues by ensuring that women's and girl's opportunities in athletics are protected. We are encouraged that this legislation passed through the House of Representatives, and we urge swift consideration and passage in the Senate.

Sincerely,

+ Robert Baum

Most Rev. Robert E. Barron Bishop of Winona-Rochester Chairman, Committee on Laity, Marriage Family Life and Youth

+ Jandom . Comull, C.m.

Most Rev. David M. O'Connell, C.M. Bishop of Trenton Chairman, Committee on Catholic Education

Taylor Penley, "NCAA volleyball player refuses to stay silent as trans athletes put women's opportunities 'at risk'," Fox Business, December 19, 2023, accessible at <u>https://www.foxbusiness.com/media/ncaa-volleyball-player-refuses-</u>stay-silent-trans-athletes-women-opportunities-risk.

Dan Hart, "Biological Men Have Won Over 30 Women's Sports Titles Since 2003," The Washington Stand, June 8, 2022, accessible at <u>https://washingtonstand.com/news/biological-men-have-won-28-womens-sports-titles-since-</u>2003.

"578+ Male Victories in Women's Sports," Women's Sports Policy Working Group, January 2024, accessible at <u>https://womenssportspolicy.org/253-male-victories-in-female-sports/</u>.

<sup>3</sup> See, Brown GA, Shaw BS, Shaw I. Sex-based differences in track running distances of 100, 200, 400, 800, and 1500m in the 8 and under and 9–10-year-old age groups. Eur J Sport Sci. 2024 Feb 5;24(2):217–25. doi: 10.1002/ejsc.12075. PMCID: PMC11235854.

Gregory A. Brown, Mary I. O'Connor, Michael G. Parker. Comments on Sports Participation and Transgender Youths. JAMA Pediatrics. 2024;178(3):315. doi:10.1001/jamapediatrics.2023.5960

Michael J. Joyner, Sandra K. Hunter, and Jonathon W. Senefeld. Evidence on sex differences in sports performance. Journal of Applied Physiology 2025 Jan 138:1, 274-281. <u>https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00615.2024</u>

Wiik A, Lundberg TR, Rullman E, Andersson DP, Holmberg M, Mandić M, Brismar TB, Dahlqvist Leinhard O, Chanpen S, Flanagan JN, Arver S, Gustafsson T. Muscle Strength, Size, and Composition Following 12 Months of Gender-affirming Treatment in Transgender Individuals. J Clin Endocrinol Metab. 2020 Mar 1;105(3):dgz247. doi: 10.1210/clinem/dgz247. PMID: 31794605.

Hilton EN, Lundberg TR. Transgender Women in the Female Category of Sport: Perspectives on Testosterone Suppression and Performance Advantage. Sports Med. 2021 Feb;51(2):199-214. doi: 10.1007/s40279-020-01389-3. Erratum in: Sports Med. 2021 Oct;51(10):2235. doi: 10.1007/s40279-021-01480-3. PMID: 33289906; PMCID: PMC7846503.

Handelsman DJ, Hirschberg AL, Bermon S. Circulating Testosterone as the Hormonal Basis of Sex Differences in Athletic Performance. Endocr Rev. 2018 Oct 1;39(5):803-829. doi: 10.1210/er.2018-00020. PMID: 30010735; PMCID: PMC6391653.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> See, Robin Respaut and Chad Terhune, "Putting numbers on the rise in children seeking gender care," Reuters, October 6, 2022, accessible at <u>https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-transyouth-data/</u>. Susan Ciancio, "Trans Statistics and the Catholic Response to Transgenderism," Human Life International, May 5,

<sup>2023,</sup> accessible at https://www.hli.org/resources/what-percentage-of-people-are-transgender/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See, "How 'Inclusion' in Sport is Harming Girls and Women," Fair Play for Women, January 2024, accessible at <u>https://fairplayforwomen.com/wp-content/uploads/2024/01/How-inclusion-in-sport-is-harming-women-and-girls-by-Fair-Play-For-Women-14-Jan-2024.pdf</u>.

<sup>&</sup>quot;I Was the Fastest Girl in Connecticut. But Transgender Athletes Made It an Unfair Fight," Alliance Defending Freedom, May 26, 2021, accessible at <u>https://adflegal.org/article/i-was-fastest-girl-connecticut-transgender-athletes-</u>made-it-unfair-fight/.

Senefeld JW, Hunter SK, Coleman D, Joyner MJ. Case Studies in Physiology: Male to female transgender swimmer in college athletics. J Appl Physiol (1985). 2023 Apr 1;134(4):1032-1037. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00751.2022. Epub 2023 Mar 17. PMID: 36927141; PMCID: PMC10110692.

<sup>4</sup> Cass, H., "Independent review of gender identity services for children and young people: Final report," April 2024, accessible at <u>https://cass.independent-review.uk/home/publications/final-report/</u>.

"The Gender Dysphoria Diagnosis in Young People Has a 'Low Diagnostic Stability,' Finds a New German Study," Society for Evidenced Based Medicine, July 19, 2024, accessible at <u>https://segm.org/gender-dysphoria-diagnosis-desistance-germany</u>.

Ciancia, S., Dubois, V., & Cools, M. (2022). Impact of gender-affirming treatment on bone health in transgender and gender diverse youth. Endocrine Connections, 11(11), e220280. <u>https://doi.org/10.1530/EC-22-0280</u>.

Paul Dirks, "Transition as Treatment: The Best Studies Show the Worst Outcomes," The Public Discourse February 16, 2022, accessible at <a href="https://www.thepublicdiscourse.com/2020/02/60143/">https://www.thepublicdiscourse.com/2020/02/60143/</a>.

Aaron Sibarium, "The Hijacking of Pediatric Medicine," The Free Press, Dec. 7, 2022, accessible at <a href="https://www.thefp.com/p/the-hijacking-of-pediatric-medicine">https://www.thefp.com/p/the-hijacking-of-pediatric-medicine</a>.

S.A. McCarthy, "UK Report: Over One-Third of Children on Puberty Blockers Experienced Worsened Mental Health," The Daily Signal, September 25, 2023, accessible at <u>https://www.dailysignal.com/2023/09/25/uk-report-over-one-third-of-children-on-pubertyblockers-experienced-worsened-mental-health</u>.